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UNIVERSITY COMMITTEE ON CURRICULUM (UCOC)
MINUTES
March 2, 2010
2:00-4:00
ACC 312
I. FEBRUARY 2, 2010 UCOC MEETING MINUTES
· APPROVED
II. INFORMATION ITEMS
NOTE:  A variety of Engineering School syllabi were solicited by Steve Bucher and reviewed by Tom Cummings and Jean Morrison, from which a few exemplary ones were chosen.  These were provided to the Engineering School dean for distribution to faculty when they prepare course proposals.
2/2/10 UCOC MTG: DISCUSSED AND DEFERRED: Jean Morrison and Tom Cummings met with the Engineering School Dean Yannis C. Yortsos and associate Dean Margie Berti. They requested that they be provided with an Engineering syllabus to use as a template.  It was suggested that such a syllabus ought to be solicited from an Engineering faculty member teaching  an existing course – perhaps an ABET-friendly syllabus..  Steve Bucher agreed to send an email to Assistant Dean John O’Brien to solicit one, possibly in ISE.

III. FEBRUARY REPORTS 
A. ARTS AND HUMANITIES - ACCEPTED
B.
HEALTH PROFESSIONS - ACCEPTED
C.
OFF-CAMPUS STUDIES PANEL – ACCEPTED (Amended after the UCOC meeting)
D.
SCIENCE, MATH AND ENGINEERING – ACCEPTED
E.
SOCIAL SCIENCE – ACCEPTED - ACCEPTED
F.
DIVERSITY REQUIREMENT COMMITTEE - ACCEPTED
IV. ADMINISTRATIVE ACTIONS
· APPROVED
V. DISCUSSION ITEMS
A. OLD BUSINESS
1. INTERNSHIP REQUIREMENTS
DEFERRED: Current internship guidelines were distributed in advance of the meeting with the agenda for review and discussion.  Further discussion was deferred until more ad hoc committee discussion can take place and Steven Lamy, who was unable to attend today’s meeting, can participate. The committee discussed whether the guidelines should be strictly applied by the subcommittees. It was generally agreed that these were guidelines and not rules but that the proposing unit should justify deviations from the guidelines. If the guidelines are to be followed, more should be done to bring them to the attention of the course proposers and new committee members should be better informed about the guidelines. Tom Cummings said that the feedback was helpful to him and the others working on the review of the guidelines; JoAnn Farver suggested the development of a checklist for the most important elements.
2/2/10 UCOC MTG: DEFERRED: UCOC is requested to review the internship guidelines currently in place, which have not been substantially revised since 1996, to see if they are still appropriate.  Internships are a valuable experience and are increasing, but it appears that some courses do not follow them (some of these may have been created before 1996), and many faculty are not aware of the guidelines.  Tom Cummings, Jean Morrison, and Steve Lamy will propose a method of reviewing existing courses (both those with large enrollments and those with small enrollments).  Options include:  ask academic deans to review their own internship courses; provide faculty a checklist to use in reviewing internships (but this might be ignored); have a group review a sample of internships.
· 1/12/10 UCOC MTG: DEFERRED.  A list of undergraduate internship courses was compiled and provided in advance of the meeting.  Some internship courses may exist that do not contain the word ‘internship’ in the title or catalogue description and are known as such only by the department.  No special course number or other type of ‘flag’ in the student information system exists to identify this type of course. Oversight of internships is not consistent across the board; some departments don’t strictly follow the fairly rigorous rules set forth in the guidelines.  Steve Lamy reported on research into internships: practices concerning internships have changed over time; in the past, in some schools, only unpaid internships received academic credit; now some units and the organizations that sponsor internships consider paid internships to be more ‘serious’ by the students and the organizations.  Labor laws may require unpaid students to get academic credit. The committee discussed what, if anything, should be done about the existing internship courses if they aren’t as rigorous as the guidelines and whether  internship courses should be reviewed periodically as we do with diversity.  As the university emphasizes the importance of the internship experience it is essential that steps are taken to ensure the experience is of high quality and well guided.  Tom Cummings, Jean Morrison and Steve Lamy agreed to develop a proposal for UCOC review in February.
· 12/1/09 UCOC MTG: DEFERRED. Steve Lamy reported that his research revealed a great number of internship courses in the College alone – as many as 14.  There is such variety that a great deal of work will be involved in regularizing them across the board.  Most are at the undergraduate level.  As many as 80% at the undergraduate level do not follow the established guidelines For example, some internships are attached to institutes, are not run by tenure track faculty, but non-tenure track faculty and  staff instead, so there is insufficient faculty oversight and insufficient central reporting.  Some don’t allow paid internships, others do.   The existing guidelines will be provided for the discussion in January, as well as enrollment reports for the courses in question.

· 11/3/09 UCOC MTG: DISCUSSED AND DEFERRED. Current internship guidelines from the 2009-10 SCampus, and the 2009-10 Curriculum Handbook were provided to the committee in advance of the meeting.  There is concern that some schools on campus are offering internships in courses that have not been formally approved for designation as an internship course, such as 490.  The department doing this was asked to submit a course request so it could offer students this opportunity with an aptly named, and approved internship course.  Concerns were also expressed about students who earn money for internship work, in some schools that is accepted and in others it is not.  Internships offered in overseas studies programs are also of concern.  Steve Lamy agreed to look into this and report back to UCOC in December.
2. ‘WEB PRESENCE’ FOR COURSES
DEFERRED.  Alice Parker provided a draft motion encouraging the provost to require all courses to post syllabi on the web so all students could view them prior to registration. There was some concern about intellectual property issues if syllabi are made publically available. If the web presence is dependent on Blackboard, the materials will not be accessible to students who have not enrolled.  Tom Cummings agreed to work on the wording of the motion and distribute it for discussion at the March meeting.
· 2/1/10 UCOC MTG: DISCUSSED AND DEFERRED: Steve Lamy said that the College is trying to increase the (currently small) number of syllabi posted on the Schedule of Classes, but some faculty are proprietary about their syllabi and resist making them public.  Students would like to be able to see syllabi in advance.  One of the student representatives said this could replace the sometimes-suggested “shopping period” for courses at the beginning of the semester.  UCOC could make a recommendation that every course have a “web presence” which could be accommodated through the Schedule of Classes, Blackboard, and/or a link on the SOC to the course website.  Alice Parker agreed to prepare such a motion for the March meeting.  However, if this were to become a requirement, it would have to come from the Provost and be discussed by CAPP and the Academic Senate.  UCOC will likely not recommend that this be a requirement but suggest that the Provost consider ways to promote the posting of syllabi on the Schedule of Classes. Posting our syllabi could help both recruitment of students, and employers who want to know what our students have studied.

B. NEW BUSINESS
· APPROVED, that OSP should review all off-campus activities, including those that consist of 1-13 days.  However, Schools such as PPD and Marshall, which have established satisfactory review and support structures for their 1-13-day experiences, would be exempt.  UCOC is concerned with safety, support systems and quality of the academic activities of off-campus and overseas experiences, regardless of the amount of time spent away.  Student affairs collects contact information of all students who study off-campus in case of emergencies, but they do not monitor content.  
· REFERRED TO UCOC: FROM FEBRUARY 17, 2010 OSP MINUTES: REVIEW BY OSP OF TRIPS OF TWO WEEKS OR SHORTER 
Currently, OSP reviews only overseas components (of credit bearing courses) that are longer than two weeks in duration. Should this policy be revised?   In particular, does it make a difference if a trip of two weeks constitutes the entire course, as opposed to being a component of a longer courses?
See syllabus for ENST 485 as an example.  The trip was 10 days, but the chair of the Science and Engineering Subcommittee asked OSP to review it because of concern about the health and safety aspects.  (Student Affairs does not review health and safety issues.)
Also see syllabi for SOWK 607 (course consists solely of a two-week program in the Philippines) and SOWK 599 (course includes a 10-day trip to China).  (All three syllabi are posted on the UCOC website.)

Discussion:  The purpose of OSP is to ensure that off-campus programs are safe and academically worthwhile.  When OSP reviews programs, among the issues they consider are:  is there a curricular rationale for going to a specific place;  is there sufficient orientation, support for students, safe facilities for students?  We don’t want to over-regulate, but student safety is paramount, and we want to be sure that students and faculty have sufficient support.  The decision to limit review to programs longer than two weeks was not based on any academic or liability considerations, but more of a practical concern—we don’t know how many credit-bearing trips there are shorter than two weeks, but there may be a large number, and it could be a big job to track them down and review them.  Nonetheless, OSP feels that the two-week time limit is not reasonable.  The criteria for determining if a trip requires review (expedited or not) are neither length nor whether the trip is overseas or within the US, but other factors which have not been determined.

Student Affairs requires information for all university-related travel of any length, but does not review programs.  They just inform departments of travel advisories, and if there is a strict one, Student Affairs might deny the trip. Student Affairs (as requested by the provost) requires a contact in the home country and a number of forms and waivers.  

It might be useful for OSP to suggest guidelines or best practices for the units.  The current “Information for departments offering ISPs” is a start, but needs to be reviewed and updated, and guidelines added.  It does not even refer to short trips which do not occur during the summer.  OSP members are asked to review these guidelines and send suggestions to Steve Bucher.  He may ask for assistance from members in developing guidelines for departments.

One concern is whether faculty who take students abroad have sufficient support from the department to deal with all the safety and logistical concerns.  Schools are being encouraged to offer more international study, and we want to be prevent any problems resulting from insufficiently planned and staffed trips.

The syllabus for ENST 485 (for a 10-day trip—with future trips to take place in unspecified locations) had more detail about health precautions than a syllabus usually has.  However, OSP wondered whether students would get additional orientation, and support while in the country.

Refer to UCOC for their input, and then discuss again at our next meeting.

[After the meeting, the Registrar proposed that AR&R attempt to identify credit-bearing trips that are on the Student Affairs data base for 2008-9 that were not reviewed by OSP.]
1. SCHOOL CURRICULUM PROCESS REVIEW

· APPROVED, that the UCOC recommend  that School deans review their own school-wide curriculum review processes to evaluate whether  it is time to provide updated versions to the provost. This is to be sent in September 2010.
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